SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 3rd MARCH 2010 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr M Lawton and Cllr M Webb. 
In attendance: 
Mr M Tucker, Mrs M Rapley, PC G McVeigh, Cllr Steve Patel, Mrs C. Redpath and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Mr Tucker came to inform the Council about the unfortunate issue of people parking across his drive on Chalfont Road when using local amenities including the Newsagent.  This has caused Mr and Mrs Tucker several unpleasant and hostile experiences.  PC McVeigh confirmed that Sgt Bacchus was looking into the situation and the possibility of yellow lines was discussed although there were concerns about enforcement.  PC McVeigh was trying to get the white lines outside the Newsagent and School repainted. The Parish Council will put an article in the next Newsletter asking residents to avoid blocking driveways.  (Action – Clerk)
PC McVeigh informed the Council that he had dealt with the issue of the paintballs which had targeted several houses in the village.

Cllr Patel informed the Council that he planned to send out a note about the results of the recent MUGA survey.  
Cllr Patel had received several complaints about dog fouling in the village: areas affected included the Churchyard.  An article will be placed in the next Newsletter.  (Action – Clerk)
Cllr Patel raised the subject of CDC’s Core Strategy and how it would affect Seer Green.  The Chairman informed Cllr Patel that CDC Cllr Nick Rose has asked to make a presentation at the next PC meeting in April.
Mrs Redpath came to discuss the MUGA decision and advised the council that many people including Cllr Patel had worked very hard on the proposal.  Mrs Redpath said that she understood why the MUGA can’t happen in the near future but stressed it was important to plan ahead.

2.
Apologies for absence: Cllr J Forsaith and Cllr T Wiener
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Lawton and Cllr Rothwell.
3.
Declaration of Interest:  There were no declarations of interest.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
A further meeting had been held with Mr L Johnson from Community Impact Bucks, Jerry Maddox, Andrew Taylor, Cllr Scourfield and Cllr Clarke about the proposal to transfer Jubilee Hall to the Parish Council as Sole Trustee.  There were some legal technicalities to overcome and practical issues to address before a final decision could be taken.
Cllr Forsaith previously suggested a scheme for planting Cherry Trees on the Recreation Ground. The matter will be discussed further at a meeting with both Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Hughes. 
The Parish Council had written to Mr Brian Kane to formally accept his application for Councillor and intend to co-opt him onto the Council at the April meeting.  

Cllr Lawton has reviewed the Bucks Freight Strategy consultation and will respond in writing about the HGV issues experienced within the village. (Action – Cllr Lawton)

Chalfont Plumbing and Heating Service have been asked to proceed with the first phase of the Pavilion Plumbing refurbishment over the Easter holidays.  A second quotation had been requested for phase 2 of the project which was to replace the toilets.  Once the second quotation had been received an application for a grant from the Lottery Awards for All Fund would be submitted to help finance the project. (Action - Clerk) 
Cllr Wiener has done an excellent job in preparing the Parish Council submission for the CDC Playbuilder Fund.  CDC has now extended the date for submission to 4th May.  A meeting will be held with CDC to review the final submission.  (Action – Clerk)  Positive letters of support had been received from the Seer Green CofE School’s Headteacher and Chair of Governors.  
A company called Outdoor Culture had asked the Council for support for a submission they wanted to put in for the Playbuilder Fund to build a natural play environment in Long Grove Wood.  The Parish Council resolved not to support this application as they agreed that the Green Meadow application would need the maximum effort and support since it would provide the most frequently utilised play area in the village.  (Action – Clerk)

Cllr S Patel had responded to Cllr Clarke’s email of 31st Oct 2009 in response to his proposal for an Outdoor gym in Seer Green.  Concerns were raised about whether the equipment would be used.  It was resolved to discuss the proposal in detail at the May Parish Council meeting.  
The long wooden logs, which protect the fence in the Recreation Ground car park have been knocked off their mountings and need to be fixed more securely.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Webb)
Rev Gaenor Hockey will be organising the first meeting to discuss providing a War Memorial in the village.  Cllr Scourfield agreed to represent the Parish Council at this meeting. (Action - Cllr Scourfield)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  Nothing to report.
4.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council.    
A letter had been received from a resident in Gurnells Road about the lack of roadside salt boxes which in their opinion contributed to non access of roads and damage to vehicles.  The Parish Council noted the concerns and will forward the comments on to BCC who are responsible for the highway.  (Action – Clerk)
Cllr Patel informed the Council that the latest Bus Timetables are available at the Newsagents.

Jordans Taverners Cricket Club asked for help to fund new nets at the Recreation Ground.  The nets are not exclusively for the club but can be used by residents. The request was approved.  (Action – Clerk)

The litter clearance contractor had raised concerns over some changes the Parish Council had requested to the contract which changed the routes cleared within the village. The contractor will be asked if, once a month, to modify his route so that Longbottom Lane (within the Seer Green boundary) and Newbarn Lane would be cleared completely of litter. (Action – Clerk)  

It was agreed to ask Wicksteed’s to undertake the Annual Safety Inspection.  (Action – Clerk)
5.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

      £6744.19 were made  

Income                  
   


          £00.00

Closing balances (unconfirmed)                        £45,825.08
The Council approved the rate increases requested by D Horgan for 2010 – 2011. (Action – Clerk)

At the meeting the Parish Council also paid the Seer Green Sports Committee the £1100.00 (£600 from Cllr Pam Bacon, £500 from Cllr Patel’s CDC Fund) which they had been holding on the Sports Committee’s behalf until the bank account had been opened.  It was also agreed that the £525 provided by Cllr Tett would be kept in PC accounts to be put towards new play equipment in Green Meadow.

It was agreed to appoint Mr Ernest Newhouse again as internal auditor and he will be asked to come and review the books in either late April or early May.  (Action – Clerk)
6.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  Notices had been received on appeals for Oldefields Equestrian Centre CH/2008/1907/FA and CH/2009/1467/FA Fallowfield, 39 Chalfont Road.

Withdrawn
CH/2009/1724/SA 
West Riding, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RH 


Certificate of Lawful Use - Application for a certificate of lawfulness for a proposed operation relating to the construction of an underground leisure building comprising a swimming pool, gymnasium, changing facilities and access steps.

Permitted

CH/2009/1738/FA
6 Culvers Croft, Seer Green, HP9 2YU


Erection of front porch and lean-to roof to replace existing flat roofed front projection

CH/2009/1869/FA
Hawkridge, Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX


Part first floor, part single storey rear extension (amendment to planning permission CH/2009/0590/FA)

CH/2009/1925/FA
Yorkwood House, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL


Detached triple garage and associated hardstanding

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. long term plan:  The Long Term Plan for capital expenditure for 2010 – 2014 was updated at the meeting and approved.  (Action - Cllr Scourfield)
ii. newsletter 12:  The draft Newsletter was circulated for comments by Friday 12th March.  The Newsletter will be updated with the articles on parking and dog fouling.  (Action – All Councillors, Clerk) 
iii. 305 bus service: The Chairman provided an update on recent developments regarding bus services in the village. The last public meeting held with BCC on 10th February had been very well attended with about 60 present from both Seer Green and Chalfont St Giles, including 3 Chalfont St Giles Parish Councillors and 3 elected members of BCC, Martin Tett, Peter Cartwright and Tim Butcher.  Cllr Clarke informed residents that Jason Tours had given notice of termination of their contract, just a fortnight after starting operations, which would take effect from 10 May.  Cllr Clarke also reported that the meeting had considered the three options for the 305 that were put forward, together with a fourth, new proposal, which was presented by County Cllr Peter Cartwright for a revised two hourly service.  This latter proposal met with unanimous agreement as long as it had good connections with the 336 service for those who wish to travel to/from Amersham station.  BCC are considering the proposal, which may be more expensive, and will respond in due course.
iv. RISK ASSESSMENT: The Environment area of the Risk Assessment was reviewed and updated.  No significant changes were identified.  Fineland Forestry will be contacted to carry out their annual inspection of Green Wood.  A new version of the assessment will be circulated and printed. (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Rothwell)   
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  The metal ‘No horses’ sign at the rear entrance of Green Wood has been vandalised and needs replacing.  (Action – Clerk)  Following the snow the holly has been overhanging the paths in Green Wood and Cllr Hughes has been cutting it back where necessary.  
ii. PROPERTIES:  Nothing to report.
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON: Cllr Webb continues to liaise with PC McVeigh on issues within the village.
9.
Any Other Business: Flytipping has been left in the lay by on Longbottom Lane.  BCC have taken away evidence and are investigating the matter further.
Cllr Clarke has received feedback on his draft response to BCC about issues with Winter Gritting and will now provide a final response.  (Action – Cllr Clarke)

There had been some issues raised with the condition of the Pavilion following use by Seer Green United Football Club.  The Manager has assured the Clerk that Club members have been spoken to at the AGM and it is hoped that the issue has been resolved. 

A place will be reserved on the BALC Planning Processes course.  (Action – Clerk, Cllr Rothwell)
It was resolved to enter the Best Kept Village Competition for 2010. (Action – Clerk)  
BCC will be contacted again for better signage to the Baptist Church.  (Action – Clerk)
Complaints have been received about the state of the verge opposite Colliers following the renovations.  The owner of Colliers will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)
The following Councillors will be booked on the CDC Members Briefing Sessions – Local Economic Assessment for Bucks, 17th March  - Cllr Scourfield. Core Strategy, 24th March – Cllr Rothwell.  Meeting the Chief Constable, 31st March – Cllr Webb.  (Action – Clerk)
Next Meeting – The Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 7th April 2010, at 7.30 pm in the Parish Church Hall, School Lane.

The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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